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1. When patent applications are examined or search reports are established therefor, a 
certain number of patent documents and other documents might be cited as reference to 
illustrate the prior art by industrial property offices (IPOs).  WIPO Standard ST.14 
recommends that IPOs should include all relevant references cited in the course of a search or 
examination procedure in their granted patents and in their published patent applications.  The 
list of references cited should appear either on the first page of the patent document or in a 
search report attached to the patent document.  In order to indicate the relevance of any 
document cited in the search report accompanying published patent applications, the Standard 
provides category codes (X, Y, A, etc.) that should be placed next to the citation of the said 
document (reference).  If these category codes are given on the first page of published patent 
applications, they should be printed in parentheses, immediately after each citation.

2. In its letter of August 20, 2003, the Patent Documentation Group (PDG) expressed that 
the valuable knowledge that is created through examining patent applications should be made 
available to the industrial property user community and proposed to broaden the application 
of WIPO Standard ST.14.  The Standard should be used not only by IPOs publishing search 
results but by all other IPOs examining patent applications.
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3. The letter of the PDG is reproduced in the Annex to this document.  WIPO 
Standard ST.14 is available at http://www.wipo.int/scit:  WIPO Standards and Other 
Documentation/List of WIPO Standards.

4. The Standards and Documentation 
Working Group is invited to consider the letter 
of the PDG reproduced in the Annex to this 
document and, if found appropriate, to take a 
decision on what action should be taken.

[Annex follows]
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[End of Annex and of document]


